# Quad Plus? Carving Out Canada's Middle-Power Role

DR. STEPHEN NAGY

### Abstract

The debate on the role and possible expansion of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (Quad) is growing. Is there a role for middle powers such as Canada in the Quad? This article examines possible Canadian participation in the Quad from the perspective of middle-power diplomacy. Key lines of enquiry include identifying Canadian middle-power interests in the Quad, capabilities that Canada can bring to the Quad, and how to formulate participation. Findings suggest that Canada's potential Quad participation is limited by its capacities and that its middle-power contributions would be capability-focused, including enhancing maritime awareness and consensus building of the consultative process through proactive diplomacy.

### Introduction

The Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (hereafter, the Quad) has its roots in the nontraditional security cooperation that transpired following the joint humanitarian assistance and disaster relief (HA/DR) efforts among Australia, Japan, India, and the United States in the wake of the 2004 Indian Ocean Tsunami, which killed over 250,000 people throughout the region.<sup>1</sup> This joint operation laid bare the potential opportunities of participating states as to the possibilities that their quadrilateral cooperation could achieve. In May 2007, senior officials from Australia, India, Japan, and the United States arranged an inaugural Quad meeting on the sidelines of the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF) meeting in Manila, Philippines, to discuss ways to take the four-power relationship forward.<sup>2</sup>

Ryosuke Hanada argues that while

Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe gave birth to the idea of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue in 2007, that was based on incrementally expanded regional cooperation mechanisms, especially the East Asia Summit (EAS), and the development of triangular relations, especially Australia-Japan-US trilateral security cooperation. Both were, in different ways, stimulated by increasing threat perceptions of China based on uncertainties about China's rise. In that sense, the revival of the Quad in 2017 cannot simply be attributed to Shinzo Abe's leadership but also to the fact that four governments carefully and steadily shifted their foreign policy priorities in broader East Asia or the Asia-Pacific and developed bilateral and trilateral security cooperation mechanism since 2007 in the face of a rising and assertive China. Abe recognized these developments and skillfully helped revive the Quad in 2017 with his conceptualization of the Indo-Pacific regional concept as a pillar of Japanese foreign policy.<sup>3</sup>

The debate on the role and possible expansion of the Quad is growing. Notwithstanding, while much has been written about the Quad, little has been written about the role of middle powers, like Canada, within this evolving institution. Is there a role for middle powers such as Canada in the Quad? If so, what are the parameters by which they should contribute to a Quad Plus arrangement?

This article examines Canadian participation in the Quad from the perspective of middle-power diplomacy. Key lines of enquiry include identifying Canadian middle-power interests in the Quad, capabilities that Canada can bring to the Quad, and how to formulate participation. Findings suggest that Canada's potential Quad participation is limited by its capacities and that its middle-power contributions would be capability-focused, including enhancing maritime awareness and consensus building of the consultative process through proactive diplomacy.

For clarity, this article borrows from my previous work on middle-power cooperation in the maritime domain of the Indo-Pacific to define neomiddle-power diplomacy in the following manner:

[N]eo-middle power diplomacy is understood as proactive foreign policy by middle powers that actively aims to shape regional order through aligning collective capabilities and capacities. What distinguishes neo-middle power diplomacy from so-called traditional middle power diplomacy is that neo-middle power diplomacy moves beyond the focus of buttressing existing international institutions and focusing on normative or issue-based advocacy such as human security, human rights or the abolition of land mines, to contributing to regional/global public goods through cooperation, and at times in opposition to, the middle powers' traditional partner, the US. Areas of cooperation [may include]... maritime security, surveillance, HADR, joint transits, amongst others.<sup>4</sup>

This article will be organized into four sections. Section one briefly examines the current Quad members, their characteristics, defense budgets, identities, and the deployment of their military and defense assets. This section serves to highlight the diversity of states that form the Quad as a basis for thinking about which states would be suitable candidates for future inclusion if the Quad evolves toward a Quad Plus. The second section then examines the converging and diverging interests of the current members of the Quad to pinpoint where and how additional members, in this case Canada, could contribute to the Quad. The third

section then looks at Southeast Asia's views of the Quad as a criterion to understand how the region that forms the central locus of the Quad's activities views the Quad and what trajectory they would like to see the Quad evolve toward. The fourth section will then discuss Canada's role in a Quad Plus arrangement based on the analysis in the previous three sections.

### The Quad's Nuts and Bolts

By examining the current make-up of the Quad, we can make several observations that contribute to answering the research questions laid out at the onset of this article. First, the Quad currently consists of the United States and three middle powers: Australia, India, and Japan. Among them, Australia is a selfprofessed middle power that belongs to middle-power groups such as MIKTA, an informal foreign ministry-led partnership between Mexico, Indonesia, South Korea, Turkey, and Australia.<sup>5</sup> India is considered a future great power, while Japan, arguably a great power in terms of potential, behaves as a middle power by "maintaining of the international order through coalition-building, by serving as mediators and "go-betweens," and through international conflict management and resolution activities."<sup>6</sup>

As outlined in the Lowy Institute's Asian Power Indices between 2018 and 2020,<sup>7</sup> the fluidity of the power, capacities, and capabilities that each of the current Quad members possesses suggests that any institution based on contemporary metrics of each state's capacities may be outdated as the balance of power in the region continues to shift toward China. The fluidity of power and the shift toward China are even more salient in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, as China has enhanced its assertive behavior in its periphery, evidenced by the Sino–Indian border violence in May,<sup>8</sup> hyperbole toward Taiwan,<sup>9</sup> enhanced grayzone and blue-hull naval operations in the South China Sea (SCS) and East China Sea (ECS),<sup>10</sup> and the adoption of the new National Security Law in Hong Kong in June 2020.

Second, in terms of defense spending, the current Quad members bring significant resources to the Indo-Pacific table. In order of defense budgets, the United States brings approximately 750 billion USD, India 61 billion USD, Japan around 49 billion USD, and Australia 26 billion USD to the collective military resources of the Quad.<sup>11</sup> Despite the pandemic-induced global recession, each of the current Quad members continues to increase their defense budgets to reflect the realization that more and more resources will need to be directed at the Indo-Pacific to ensure the region is not shaped by China unilaterally. For instance, the July 2020 Australian *Strategic Defence Update* envisions a region that will demand more robust maritime, submarine, and strike capabilities to defend itself in the coming decades.<sup>12</sup> In its 2021 defense budget request, Japan plans a record 5.49 trillion Yen, focusing on space, cyber, and the electromagnetic spectrum.<sup>13</sup> These are meant to deal with immediate challenges, such as North Korea's weapons of mass destruction and missile development and the long-term challenge of China's reemergence as the dominant organizing state in the region and determination to reorganize the region to protect Beijing's core interests.<sup>14</sup>

The United States and India have increased their military budgets as well. In the case of the United States, its *Indo-Pacific Strategy15* and defense budget proposal<sup>16</sup> demand increased resources be developed and deployed in the region to counter China's revisionist behavior. India continues to increase its military spending to push back against a growing Chinese maritime presence in the Indian Ocean,<sup>17</sup> a military presence along the Indo–China border,<sup>18</sup> and China's support for India's archrival, Pakistan.<sup>19</sup>

Third, if we compared where most of the defense and military assets are deployed, we find that Japan, Australia, and India have deployed most of their assets in their near abroad. For Japan, that means throughout the Japanese archipelago, the ECS, the SCS, and parts of the Indian Ocean.<sup>20</sup> Australia, in contrast, has deployed the majority of its military assets in the Pacific Islands area, SCS, and parts of the Indian Ocean.<sup>21</sup> India deploys most of its assets in the Indian Ocean and along its northern borders with China and Pakistan.<sup>22</sup> Even though the United States has a global deployment of its assets, it started titling its resources to the Asian region, first under the Obama administration's *Rebalancing Strategy23* and accelerated under the Trump administration through its *Indo-Pacific Strategy.*<sup>24</sup>

# Converging and Diverging Interests of Quad Members

Another important area to examine when thinking about the Quad and attempting to carve out a role for middle powers is to examine the converging and diverging interests of its current members to identify synergies and opportunities to establish a Canadian middle-power role.

For existing Quad members, there are many areas of convergence. The most imminent concerns for them are growing economic interdependence with China and China's track record of using economic coercion as leverage for strategic gains.<sup>25</sup> China's surrogates in Northeast Asia and South Asia, in particular nuclear weapons development in North Korea and Pakistan, also create worries in Japan

and India.<sup>26</sup> China's objection to expanded representation in the United Nations Security Council, despite attempts by Japan and India, represents another shared concern for Quad members.<sup>27</sup> China's expanding maritime claims in ESC, SCS, and Indian Ocean have the potential to disrupt sea lines of communication (SLOC).<sup>28</sup> Furthermore, Quad members are united in their continued frustration with China's role in fracturing Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) unity.<sup>29</sup> Finally, there is also growing interest among Quad members to use arrangements such as the Quad to enhance partnerships through specific initiatives such as strengthening and diversifying global supply chains.<sup>30</sup>

India sees the Quad as a as a coalition of states to sustain the US presence in the region. The subtext here is to ensure the Indo-Pacific region and the Indian Ocean are not dominated by China as Beijing seeks to elevate its global reach through the construction of ports and infrastructure through the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and other arrangements in India's neighboring states of Sri Lanka, Bangladesh, Nepal, and Pakistan. For India, Chinese infrastructure projects are strategically located in what India deems its historical sphere of influence and are often called China's string of pearl around India's neck—albeit viewed more as a garrote than a necklace.<sup>31</sup> New Delhi's views of the Quad partially overlap with those of Tokyo and Canberra in this regard, as all three states want to ensure that the United States remains engaged in the region through active institutional arrangements such as the Quad.

While convergences are many, there are important divergences that continue to make deeper institutionalization of the Quad a challenge. For India and Japan, issue linkage over North Korea and Pakistan's nuclear capabilities continues to foster disagreement.<sup>32</sup> Tokyo would like to get India's support for North Korea, and New Delhi seeks Tokyo's support for Pakistan—but neither side is willing to seriously support the other's concerns. Another area of divergences is Tokyo, Washington, and Canberra's comfort with alliances, alignment, and minilaterals, whereas New Delhi continues to wed itself to the Non-aligned Movement. More critically perhaps is the gap between New Delhi and its Quad counterparts in terms of the geographic understanding of the Quad and the Free and Open Indo-Pacific (FOIP). Here, India sees the Indian Ocean as the geographic scope of the Quad's activities, whereas the other members of the Quad have much more expansive understandings.<sup>33</sup> Last but not least, each member of the Quad has different degrees of concern regarding the securitization of the Quad or Nagy

FOIP. For India, Japan, and Australia, their largest trading partner is China, and that relationship cannot be easily changed.

| Table 1.0 Japan–Australia–India–US and Canada's converging and diverging interests |   |  |
|--|---|--|
|  | Japan–Australia–India–US and Canada   | Concern  |
| Converging<br>Interests  | <ol> <li>Growing economic interdependence with<br/>China (Glaser, 2017)</li> <li>Chinese surrogates in Northeast Asia and<br/>South Asia</li> <li>UNSC permanent member status (Mohan,<br/>2013, 283)</li> <li>China's expanding maritime claims in ESC,<br/>SCS, and Indian Ocean (Abe, 2015)</li> <li>China's role in fracturing ASEAN unity</li> <li>Resilience of Global Supply China (Basu,<br/>2020)</li> <li>Infrastructure, connectivity</li> </ol> | <ol> <li>Economic coercion</li> <li>DPRK, Pakistan (missile and nuclear<br/>tech)</li> <li>Monopolization of representation</li> <li>Sea lines of communication</li> <li>ASEAN Centrality</li> <li>Global supply chain disruption</li> <li>Development, integration</li> </ol> |
| Diverging<br>Interests   | <ol> <li>Issue linkage (Panda, 2011, p.8)</li> <li>Alliance/alignment/minilaterals</li> <li>Competing visions (Roy-Chaudhury and Sullivan de Estrada, 2018)</li> <li>Over-securitization of Quad or FOIP</li> </ol>   | <ol> <li>North Korea vs Pakistan</li> <li>Legacy of Non-aligned Movement,<br/>US–Japan Alliance, Transpolar Sea<br/>Route</li> <li>Indian Ocean vs Indo-Pacific</li> <li>Exclusion of China and conflict</li> </ol>  |

Table 1.0 Japan-Australia-India-US and Canada's converging and diverging interests

Source: Author's own compilation.

# The Quad and Southeast Asia

From the vantage point of Southeast Asia, the Quad in its current form is unlikely to get regional buy-in from ASEAN or Southeast Asian states. First, there is no dominant view within the region as to how to engage the Quad.<sup>34</sup> Even Vietnam and the Philippines, the two countries with strong anti-Chinese sentiment, would not like to see the Quad evolve into a hard security-focused regional institution, as it would place them in a position in which they need to choose between their security and their economic prosperity.<sup>35</sup> Both would welcome the Quad as a new actor in the region, depending on what the Quad intends to do. For them, the right formulation of the Quad would be another tool to hedge against China.<sup>36</sup>

Other Southeast Asian states do not view the Quad in such utilitarian manner. For many, if the US–China rivalry is the basis for the Quad, it becomes an initiative that ASEAN will be unable to support. That said, for most, the Quad is another tool in the hedging box and a useful means to keep the United States engaged and to bring in other stakeholders to maximize the strategic autonomy that ASEAN carefully guards.<sup>37</sup> If the evolution of the Quad focuses on maritime security, there is more potential to get support from ASEAN.

In the COVID-19 pandemic era, other areas have emerged as potential pillars of cooperation that could be implemented by the Quad countries in their present form or an enlarged Quad Plus format. For instance, COVID-19 demonstrated the vulnerabilities that Southeast Asian states face in terms of supply chains and in particular the vulnerability of their medical supply chains.<sup>38</sup> States like Vietnam and Cambodia, which are deeply dependent on China's supply chains, are increasingly in need of finding ways to diversify their trade and supply-chain portfolio to preserve their strategic autonomy as the US–China strategic competition intensifies.

The Quad represents one of many tools the region can use to meet its needs. To capitalize on this, the Quad needs to be reinvented to focus on the needs of Southeast Asian countries rather than some kind of Indo-Pacific NATO arrangement to contain China. Here, Japan's FOIP and its overlap with aspects of the Quad in terms of membership and several policy agendas may be a template to get support from Southeast Asian countries for not only a more proactive role for the Quad in the Indo-Pacific but importantly, expanded membership to bring in more resources to the region.

Critical to garnering support will be the inclusion of a clear statement supporting ASEAN Centrality, an overt shift toward infrastructure and connectivity, development, and trade as the key pillars of a reinvented Quad. An example the Quad can follow is FOIP's shift away from a more security-focused FOIP 1.0 to what Hosoya Yuichi of Keio University calls FOIP 2.0, a revamped FOIP that is more in line with the needs of the littoral states in the Indo-Pacific.<sup>39</sup>

# Quad Plus?: Carving Out Canada's Middle-Power Role

Shifting to the central research puzzle of this article regarding a possible role for middle powers such as Canada in a Quad Plus arrangement, it is useful to first provide a brief overview as to Canada's engagement in the region, followed by a systematic examination of where Canada fits compared to existing Quad members and in an expanded organization.

Canada's hitherto engagement in the region has been through an Asia-Pacific, not an Indo-Pacific framework, focusing on multilateral architecture such as the

Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) on the trade side. Canada was a founding member of APEC in 1990 and has been a dialogue partner in the ARF since the forum's formation in 1994. Canada's activities in the region also include international development in the form of support, cooperation, and membership in the Asian Development Bank (ADB), and more recently joined—while not before considerable internal debate—the Chinese-led Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) in 2017.

On the political-security side, Canada's engagement has been through the ARF.<sup>40</sup> Traditionally, this is primarily meant to strengthen cooperation among member states within the Asia-Pacific context, and now this is falling increasingly under the umbrella of the Indo-Pacific framing.

Canada has yet to find a way to contribute to the region's security architecture through institutional participation. Nevertheless, Canada actively participates in multilateral defense fora such as the Shangri-la Dialogue, the Tokyo Defense Forum, the United States Pacific Command Chiefs of Defense Conference, the Jakarta International Defense Dialogue, the Multinational Planning and Augmentation Team Program, and the Seoul Defense Dialogue, which bring together senior defense officials at the deputy minister/vice minister level. Canada continues to express its interest in becoming a member of both the ASEAN Defence Ministers' Meeting–Plus and the EAS.<sup>41</sup>

Currently, Canada's regular military activities in the Indo-Pacific area include the biennial Rim of the Pacific Exercises (RIMPAC). In 2014, Canada deployed more than 1,000 Canadian Armed Forces personnel; ships, such as the HMCS *Calgary*, HMCS *Nanaimo* and HMCS *Whitehorse*; submarines, such as the HMCS *Victoria*; and several aircraft (eight CF-188 Hornets, one CC-130 Hercules, one CC-150 Polaris, and three CP-140 Auroras).<sup>42</sup> In addition to these multilateral exercises, Canada also participants in the Cobra Gold,<sup>43</sup> one of the largest exercises in the region next to RIMPAC; ARF's disaster relief exercise (DiREx), which is a training opportunity through which ASEAN countries can exercise coordination of civil-military international assistance to strengthen cooperation in HA/DR cooperation; and Ulchi-Freedom Guardian Exercise,<sup>44</sup> which tests the operational control of the combined forces in defense of the Korean Peninsula. Canada's participation has consisted of personnel from the 1st Canadian Division, acting as a Division Headquarters under the the 1st US Corps, among other military training exercises in the region.

Reflecting on Canada's participation in multinational defense fora and its interests in the Quad, there is a convergence on many issues in the Indo-Pacific region—but less so as to the nature of the Quad. In fact, little is written about Canada's perception of the Quad, with some mischaracterizations such as "the

Quad is nowadays contextualized first of all by issues around the militarization of Chinese international behaviour," an impression of the Quad which resonates with Southeast Asian states and other states as well.<sup>45</sup>

Comparing to the other middle powers within the Quad, Canada spends around 22.5 billion USD per year, a number that is comparable to Australia but well below the other Quad members' budgets.<sup>46</sup> Ottawa deploys most of its resources toward NATO-related activities and peacekeeping operations. It was only in 2012 when Canada began its "mini-pivot" to the Asia-Pacific in which we saw regularized Canadian ships visits to the region.<sup>47</sup> These activities have continued to expand, with the Canadian navy seeing greater engagement in Asia.<sup>48</sup> Still, a common refrain when advocating for enhanced security-related engagement in the Indo-Pacific is that Canada already is significantly overstretched to manage its security in the Pacific, Atlantic, and now the Arctic Oceans and that it is simply impossible to divert more resources to the Indo-Pacific in any meaningful manner outside the regularized joint exercises listed above.

If that is the case, Canada's ability to contribute to the Quad's capacities significantly is limited by the realities of finite resources. Nonetheless, that does not mean that Canada cannot contribute to the Quad in other areas, such as enhancing maritime domain awareness activities, HA/DR operations, international development, infrastructure, and connectivity. As Robert M. Cutler writes, Canada can even assume the role of a stable "producer and exporter of Canadian oil and gas to Canadian allies in the Indo-Pacific region."<sup>49</sup>

In this sense, Canada's potential role within the Quad will depend less on *who* is part of the Quad or Quad Plus formulation but rather on *what* activities the Quad members agree to be the core agenda of the nascent institution. If the Quad evolves toward a security grouping aimed at curbing China's assertive behavior in the Indo-Pacific, the contributions that Ottawa could practically provide would be limited to enhancing the capacities of the other members through leveraging Canada's experience and expertise in particular maritime-based activities such as maritime domain awareness. In discussions with Canadian naval personnel, the core competences that Canada could provide in maritime domain awareness is leveraging their intelligence-gathering experience and expertise to bolster the collective capabilities of Quad members. This targeted form of collaboration suggests that there might be scope for other forms of targeted cooperation within the Quad framework as well. These may include multilateral sanctions enforcement in the case of North Korea, capacity building, search-and-rescue operations, and HA/DR activities.

If the Quad evolves in a direction that inculcates the needs of Southeast Asian states such as development, the diversification of global supply chains, Nagy

infrastructure and connectivity, and nontraditional security cooperation such as antipiracy, antipoaching, illegal immigration, and food security,<sup>50</sup> Canada will have more latitude in terms of the meaningful contributions it could provide to a revamped Quad. Here, Canada's existing track record in international development could be leveraged alongside Quad members such as Japan, which already has an established, longstanding track record of providing official development assistance (ODA) for regional development. This could be through the ADB, the AIIB, or both, depending on the project and target of developmental aid. In the area of nontraditional security cooperation as well, there is extensive overlap between the maritime domain awareness operations to monitor blue- and white-hull ships of sanction evaders and states attempting to dominate the ECS and SCS and the monitoring of pirates, illegal fishing, and human trafficking.

Contributing to capacity building of states on the frontline of Chinese assertive behavior will be critical. This means providing training and tools such as coast guard vessels, maritime domain awareness technologies, and intelligence so that states in the region can manage their bilateral challenges with China on more even ground. It also means more joint training exercises focusing on HA/DR and search-and-rescue to develop interoperability and experience.

Building on Canada's preexisting bilateral relations with each of the current Quad members, established multilateral cooperation in institutions such as the Five Eyes, and joint training exercises with Australia, Japan, and the United States, Canada is well positioned to contribute directly to current Quad members directly within or outside the Quad framework. Canada has activity courted India to expand cooperation in many areas, including the Foreign Investment Promotion and Protection Agreement (FIPPA) and the Comprehensive Economic Partnership Agreement (CEPA) under former Prime Minister Stephen Harper. Harper further expanded cooperation to include foreign direct investment, technology transfers, and trade agreements and leveraged diaspora links toward expanding ties with India.<sup>51</sup>

Prime Minister Justin Trudeau further deepened this engagement with India with the recognition of "the rapid emergence of the global South and Asia and the need to integrate these countries into the world's economic and political system."<sup>52</sup> Ottawa's courting of New Delhi was aimed at inculcating stability into the Asia-Pacific with the rise of China and its assertive behavior in the region. While not explicitly supporting freedom of navigation operations (FONOPS) in the Indo-Pacific and not linking Canada's activities in the Indo-Pacific to Chinese maritime behavior, Ottawa has aimed to both support and enhance Canada's relationships with states like India in the region at the same time it engages with China. Infrastructure, connectivity, and energy remain areas of synergy between

Canada and India. Working through the Blue Dot Network, Ottawa could leverage Canada's preexisting capacities and cooperate with Australia, Japan, and the United States to undertake infrastructure and connectivity projects to help New Delhi develop India's smart cities, diversify global supply chains, and make India and the region more resilient to shocks to supply chains and economic coercion.

Energy is another area that Canada could lend weight to relieve pressure on states with concerns over SLOCs in the SCS being disrupted by intentional or accidental conflicts in the region. By providing a steady flow of energy resources to the region, Canada could assist Quad members and Southeast Asian states to be less dependent on energy flows in the SCS. For Southeast Asian states, this gives them more strategic autonomy by decreasing their reliance on SCS-based SLOCs. For Quad members, guarantees of stable supplies of energy strengthens their resilience against disruptions, allowing their economies to be less affected by conflict, coercion, and endogenous and exogenous shocks.

On the energy front, Canada is already reaching out to India. For instance, at the second India–Canada Ministerial Energy Dialogue, Minister of State for Petroleum and Natural Gas Dharmendra Pradhan said, "India and Canada share common values and ideals and believe in long term sustained partnerships. Our energy cooperation is steadily growing, but the potential is much higher."<sup>53</sup> Ketan Metha highlights that

In times of growing pressure from the US to cut oil imports from Iran, Canada could be an alternative energy source for India. Canada can also be a significant source of Liquified Natural Gas (LNG) for India; it is estimated that the latter will import 44 billion cubic metres of LNG by 2025.<sup>54</sup>

Aside from India, Canada has also reached out to the other existing Quad members to provide support for cooperation and a growing alignment of the FOIP vision. For instance, on the occasion of Canadian defense minister Harjit Sajjan's visit to Japan in June 2019, both countries agreed to continue to "advance the FOIP."<sup>55</sup> This declaration came in the wake of the previous years' Acquisition and Cross-Servicing Agreement (ACSA) to strengthen cooperation between the Canadian Armed Forces and the Japanese Self-Defense Forces.<sup>56</sup> The agreement "advances cooperation between the two countries in response to humanitarian and disaster crises, peacekeeping initiatives, and allow greater collaboration with third-partners, including the US."<sup>57</sup>

Cooperation between Canada and Japan is not limited to the bilateral level as highlighted above. Since 2018, Canada has also participated in the Keen Sword trilateral exercises with the United States and Japan. The latest rendition of Keen Sword included one Canadian Destroyer and is meant to provide participants "a comprehensive scenario designed to exercise the critical capabilities required to support the defense of Japan and respond to a crisis or contingency in the Indo-Pacific region."<sup>58</sup> While participation is modest, the regular presence of the Royal Canadian Navy working alongside Japan and the United States sends a strong signal that Canada is committed to working with like-minded countries in the Indo-Pacific on issues Ottawa deems critical to a rules-based order. This participation outside the Quad framework and without signing on to FONOPS, the latter of which is squarely aimed at deterring Chinese maritime activities, does not speak to Canada's lack of support for these activities; rather, it illustrates that Ottawa wishes to maximize Canada's strategic flexibility toward China while demonstrating Canadian support for and ability to contribute to multilateral cooperation in the region.

Maritime monitoring and surveillance is another domain in which Canada has been engaged since 2018, using aircraft based at Kadena Air Base, Japan, and subject to a UN Status of Forces Agreement, to counter illicit maritime activities, including the ship-to-ship transfers of North Korean-flagged vessels that are prohibited by United Nations Security Council resolutions.<sup>59</sup> Here, leveraging the preexisting Five Eyes Network provides a springboard to expand cooperation between current Quad members such as Australia and the United States, while at the same time basing cooperation on the Five Eyes framework excludes two of the current Quad members: Japan and India.

Canada recently held a virtual Five Eyes defense ministers' meeting on 15–16 October 2020. Building on the June 2020 Five Eyes meeting, participants expanded their talks to focus on China and the Indo-Pacific. This focus may provide a framework where Canada can provide value in the Indo-Pacific. While this maybe be welcome to identify where current and potential Quad members could cooperate, some see a Five Eye framework for Canada to participate in the region a "risk that by diluting an intelligence-sharing and joint collection mechanism into something with an expansive agenda, the core missions of the grouping could be sidelined. Issues-based coalitions work much better than all-purpose ones."<sup>60</sup>

Last but not least, the COVID-19 pandemic and a recent track record of economic coercion clearly illustrated the dangers of global supply chains being overcentralized in one state. In the case of the former, the shutdown of the Chinese economy to control the COVID-19 outbreak severely affected the supply and distribution of products, including medical equipment and personal protective equipment,<sup>61</sup> parts, and products to the world.<sup>62</sup>

In the case of the latter, economic coercion against Australia, Canada, South Korea, and Japan in recent years demonstrates the need to diversify and strengthen supply chains such that countries can be better positioned to deal with shocks to

global supply chains and the weaponization of trade. To do this, Japan's approach has been primarily economic. It is investing in building resilience into the Indo-Pacific economic integration through infrastructure projects, strengthening global supply chains throughout Southeast and South Asia, developmental and technological aid that strengthens economic integration, support for a shared rules-based understanding of trade, and the use of SLOCs.<sup>63</sup> To illustrate, the supplementary budget for fiscal 2020 includes subsidies to promote domestic investment for support of supply chain (220 billion Yen) and for supporting diversification of global supply chains (23.5 billion Yen). These are examples of this investment during the COVID-19 pandemic, but many of the core pillars of the FOIP Vision also illustrate this commitment.

Taking a page from Japan's approach to deal with economic coercion and the possibility of another shock to global supply chains, Canada should work with other Quad members in investing in the diversification and resilience of supply chains. This serves to enhance their collective economic security while providing to Southeast Asian and South Asian states critical infrastructure and connectivity that enhances their development. At the same time, it enhances these states' strategic autonomy to deal with assertive behavior without directly confronting China or creating a security competition with China.

## Conclusion

The viability of a Quad Plus arrangement and carving out Canada's middlepower role is dependent on how successful current Quad members are at reinventing the security dialogue such that it focuses on the needs of Southeast and South Asian nations. Canada's contributions will be limited if the arrangement retains its current formulation and orientation that leans toward an informal security partnership chiefly aimed at containing China. In contrast, a reinventing of the Quad such that it embodies the needs of littoral states in the Indo-Pacific opens up doors for Canadian contributions to the region through the Quad. Infrastructure and connectivity, energy cooperation, maritime domain awareness, HADR, and search-and-rescue activities are the primary areas in which Canada can contribute to the current Quad and Quad Plus formulations. For Canada, the question of a middle-power role within the Quad will be informed by how well Ottawa can leverage and expand Canada's existing bilateral and multilateral cooperation in the Indo-Pacific to add value to the Quad while being in line with Canadian interests in the region. ◆

#### Nagy

#### Dr. Stephen Nagy

Dr. Nagy is a senior associate professor at the International Christian University in Tokyo, a distinguished fellow with the Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada, a fellow at the Canadian Global Affairs Institute (CGAI), and a visiting fellow with the Japan Institute for International Affairs (JIIA).

#### Acknowledgment

The author would like to express his gratitude to Ms. Hanh Nguyen for her editorial assistance.

#### Notes

1. Jesse Barker Galle and Andrew Shearer and, "The Quadrilateral Security Dialogue and the Maritime Silk Road Initiative," *CSIS Briefs*, 4 April 2018, https://csis-website-prod.s3. amazonaws.com/.

2. Dhruva Jaishankar, "Its's Time to Resuscitate the Asia-Pacific Quad," Order from Chaos (blog), 9 January 2017, https://www.brookings.edu/.

3. Ryosuke Hanada, "The Role of U.S.-Japan-Australia-India Cooperation, or the 'Quad' in FOIP: A Policy Coordination Mechanism for a Rules-based Order," Strategic Japan Working Papers (working paper, Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2019), https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/.

4. Stephen R. Nagy, "Maritime Cooperation between Middle Powers in the Indo-Pacific: Aligning Interests with Capability and Capacity," *Issues and Insights* 20, no. 1 (working paper, Pacific Forum, March 2020): 1–6, https://www.researchgate.net/.

5. Helen Clark, "Australia, MIKTA and the middle power question," *The Diplomat*, 20 April 2015, https://thediplomat.com/.

6. Laura Neack, "Middle powers once removed: The diminished global role of middle powers and American grand strategy" (paper presented at *International Studies Association 41st Annual Convention* in Los Angeles from 14–18 March 2020).

7. Hervé Lemahieu and Bonnie Bley, "Asia Power Index 2019 Pocket Book," *Lowly Institute*, accessed 28 September 2019, https://power.lowyinstitute.org/.

8. Ashley J. Tellis, "Hustling in the Himalayas: The Sino-Indian border confrontation," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, 4 June 2020, https://carnegieendowment.org/.

9. Rik Glauert, "Will Taiwan Strait tensions lead to conflict? Five things to know," *Nikkei Asia*, 25 September 2020, https://asia.nikkei.com/.

10. Stephen Nagy and Hanh Nguyen, "Opportunism and miscalculation by claimants in the South China Sea," PacNet #41, *Pacific Forum*, accessed 7 October 2020, https://pacforum.org/.

11. Global Fire Power, "Defense Spending by Country (2020), accessed 7 October 2020, https://www.globalfirepower.com/

12. Department of Defense of Australia, "2020 Defense Strategic Update," accessed 7 October 2020, https://defence.gov.au/.

13. Japan Times, "Japan's Defense Ministry seeks record ¥5.4 trillion budget," 1 October 2020, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/.

14. In August, Japan's Self Defense Force proposed a 2.1-percent hike in defense spending to ¥5.3 trillion (or 48 billion USD), citing threats from North Korea's nuclear and missile program as well as China's growing air and sea power in the waters around Japan. For an insightful discus-

sion on growing security threats to Japan, see: Masashi Murano and Rebeccah L. Heinrichs, "Transcript: Pushing back against Chinese and North Korean missile threats: Strengthening U.S.-Japan deterrence strategy and joint missile defense posture," *Hudson Institute*, 3 August 2020, https://www.hudson.org/.

15. U.S. Department of State, "A free and open Indo-Pacific: Advancing a shared vision," 4 November 2019, https://www.state.gov/.

16. U.S. Department of Defense, "DOD releases Fiscal Year 2021 budget proposal," 10 February 2020, https://www.defense.gov/.

17. David Brewster, "Silk Road and Strings of Pearls: The strategic geography of China's new pathways in the Indian Ocean," *Geopolitics* 22, no. 2 (2017): 269–91.

18. Ashley J. Tellis, "Hustling in the Himalayas: The Sino-Indian border confrontation."

19. Rai Verma, "China's new security concept: India, terrorism, China's geostrategic interests and domestic stability in Pakistan," *The Pacific Review*, 13 September 2019, DOI: 10.1080/09512748.2019.1663902.

20. Ministry of Defense of Japan, "2020 Defense of Japan," accessed 8 October 2020, https://www.mod.go.jp/.

21. Department of Defense of Australia, "2020 Defense Strategic Update."

22. Ministry of Defense of India, "Annual Report 2018-2019," accessed 9 October 2020, https://www.mod.gov.in/.

23. Renato Cruz de Castro, "The Obama administration's strategic rebalancing to Asia: Quo vadis in 2017?" *Pacific Focus* 33, no. 2 (2018): 179–207.

24. U.S. Department of Defense, "Indo-Pacific Strategy Report: Preparedness, Partnerships, and Promoting a networked region," 1 June 2019, https://www.defense.gov/.

25. Bonnie S. Glaser, "China's Coercive Economic Diplomacy," *The Diplomat*, 25 July 2012, https://thediplomat.com/.

26. Malik Mohan, India and China: Great Power Rivals (New Delhi: Viva, 2012), 283.

27. J. Mohan Malik, "Security Council Reform: China signals its veto," *World Policy Journal* 22, no. 1 (2005): 20.

28. Shinzo Abe, "The Bounty of the Open Seas: Five New Principles of Japanese Diplomacy," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan*, 18 January 2013, https://www.mofa.go.jp/.

29. Huong Le Thu, "China's dual strategy of coercion and inducement towards ASEAN," *The Pacific Review* 32, no. 1: 20–36.

30. Bloomberg, "Japan, Australia and India to launch supply chain initiative," 1 September 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/asia.

31. Surinder Mohan and Josukutty C. Abraham, "Shaping the regional and maritime battlefield? The Sino-Indian strategic competition in South Asia and adjoining waters," *Maritime Affairs: Journal of the National Maritime Foundation of India* 16, no. 1 (2020): 82–97.

32. Rajaram Panda, "Changing Dynamics of India-Japan Relation: Future Trend," in Akihiro Iwashita, ed., *India-Japan Dialogue: Challenge and Potential* (Hokkaido: Slavic-Eurasian Research Center, Hokkaido University, 2011), 8.

33. Rahul Roy-Chaudhury & Kate Sullivan de Estrada, "India, the Indo-Pacific and the Quad," *Survival* 60, no. 3 (2018): 181–94.

34. Huong Le Thu, "Southeast Asian perceptions of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue," *Australian Strategic Policy Institute*, October 2018, https://www.aspi.org.au/.

35. Vietnam and the Philippines perceive the Quad as an initiative to complement the existing regional security framework and hope it will play a role in enforcing rules-based order. To understand Southeast Asia's diverse view of the Quad, read Huong Le Thu, "How Southeast Asian really perceive the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue," *Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, Center for Strategic and International Studies*, 12 November 2018, https://amti.csis.org/.

36. Huong Le Thu, "How Southeast Asian really perceive the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue."

37. Huong, "How Southeast Asian really perceive the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue.".

38. Manisha Mirchandani, "Coronavirus exposes dependency of Southeast Asia's manufacturers on China," *Brink News*, 15 March 2020, https://www.brinknews.com/.

39. Yuichi Hosoya, "FOIP 2.0: The evolution of Japan's Free and Open Indo-Pacific Strategy," *Asia-Pacific Review* 26, no. 1 (2019): 18–28.

40. David Dewitt, Mary Young, Alex Brouse and Jinelle Piereder, "AWOL: Canada's defense policy and presence in the Asia Pacific," *International Journal* 73, no. 1 (2018): 5–32.

41. Association of Southeast Asian Nations, "Canada to further strengthen ties with ASEAN," 31 March 2016, https://asean.org/.

42. Government of Canada, "Canada participates in world's largest maritime exercise – RIM-PAC 2014," accessed 8 October 2020, https://www.canada.ca/en.html.

43. Zachary Williams, "Cobra Gold 2020: America's strategic shift in Southeast Asia," *The Diplomat*, 6 March 2020, https://thediplomat.com/.

44. Global Security Force, "Ulchi-Freedom Guardian," accessed 8 October 2020, https://www.globalsecurity.org/.

45. Robert M. Cutler, "Canadian Energy Leadership in the Indo-Pacific Region," in *Conference of Defence Associations (CDA) Institute*, January 2019, https://cdainstitute.ca/.

46. Global Firepower, "Defense spending by countries (2020)," accessed 8 October 2020, https://www.globalfirepower.com/

47. Eric Lerhe, "The Asia-Pacific and the Royal Canadian Navy," *Canadian Global Affairs In*stitute, June 2015, https://www.cgai.ca/.

48. Gordon Arthur, "Canadian Navy sees greater engagement in Asia," *Shephard Media*, 4 May 2018, https://www.shephardmedia.com/.

49. Robert M. Cutler, "Canadian Energy Leadership in the Indo-Pacific Region."

50. Prakash Gopal, Maritime Security in the Indo-Pacific: The Role of the US and its Allies," *Maritime Affairs: Journal of the National Maritime Foundation of* India 13, no.1 (2017): 27–40.

51. Arthur Rubinoff, "Canada's Re-Engagement with India," *Asian Survey* 42, no. 6 (2002): 838–55.

52. Rajiv Bhatia, "India-Canada Relations-Post Trudeau's Visit: The Road Ahead," *The Gateway House*, 7 May 2018.

53. Press Information Bureau, Government of India, "Canada and India Highlight Growing Energy Relationship," 7 July 2015.

54. Ketan Mehta, "India and Canada Relations: The Long Road to Recovery," Observer Research Foundation, Occasional Papers (2019).

55. Department of National Defence of Canada, "Joint Statement of the Ministry of Defense of Japan and the Department of National Defence of Canada on Defense Cooperation," June 2019, https://www.canada.ca/.

56. Global Affairs Canada, "Canada and Japan sign Acquisition and Cross-Servicing Agreement to strengthen military cooperation," April 2018, https://www.canada.ca/.

57. Jonathan Berkshire Miller and Thomas Wilkins, "The Role for Middle Powers in the Free and Open Indo-Pacific: Looking at Opportunities for Canada and Australia," *Japan Review* 3, no. 1 (2019).

58. "U.S. Military and Japan Self-Defense Forces Kick Off Keen Sword," *Naval News*, 26 October 2020, https://www.navalnews.com/.

59. Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Japan, "Monitoring and surveillance activities by Canada against illicit maritime activities including ship-to-ship transfers" (press release, 24 May 2019), https://www.mofa.go.jp/.

60. Abhijnan Rej, "Five Eyes Defense Ministers Meet Amid Widening Agenda," *The Diplomat*, 17 October 2020, https://thediplomat.com/.

61. Talha Burki, "Global shortage of personal protective equipment," *The Lancet Infectious Diseases* 20, no. 7 (2020): 785–86.

62. Sara Hsu, "Effects of coronavirus on China's supply chains," *China-US Focus*, 14 May 2020, https://www.chinausfocus.com/.

63. US Indo-Pacific Command Public Affairs, "Japan Self-Defense Forces, U.S. military to begin exercise Keen Sword," 26 October 2020, https://www.cpf.navy.mil/.

#### Disclaimer

The views and opinions expressed or implied in *JIPA* are those of the authors and should not be construed as carrying the official sanction of the Department of Defense, Department of the Air Force, Air Education and Training Command, Air University, or other agencies or departments of the US government or their international equivalents.